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DRAFT MINUTES OF

THE CORPORATION’S QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE MEETING
3.00pm, MONDAY 20 NOVEMBER 2023
Held in the Whatmoor Room, Main House
	Members:
	*Richard Barker;  *Robert Lasseter;  *Annetta Minard;  *Luke Rake (Principal);  *Kay Taylor (Chair);  *Debs Thomas

	In attendance:
	*Tom Hallam (Deputy Principal);  *Nicky Porter (Assistant Principal – Student Experience & Progression) (APSEP);  *Tamzen Hannam (Assistant Principal – Curriculum & Quality);  *Vanessa Gifford (Clerk)


	ITEM NO. 
	DETAIL
	ACTION

	1. 
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest NOTED.

	

	2. 
	APOLOGIES 
There were no apologies for absence NOTED.

	

	3. 
	MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 30 OCTOBER 2023
The Committee AGREED the minutes of 30 October as a true and accurate record, and APPROVED them for website publication.


	

	4. 
	MATTERS ARISING

The following matters arising from the minutes of 30 October 2023 were NOTED:
· Careers advice would be picked up within the Matrix Report.

· Heads of Department would refer to their Areas for Improvement for this year in the 2023/24 departmental SAR.


	

	5.
	PEER REVIEWS
Matrix Report

The Deputy Principal advised that this report was a measure of Careers Information, Advice and Guidance and referred to all areas that prepared students towards their achievement goals.  The Deputy Principal considered that the areas for development were fair.
The mini inspection was carried out under new standards and provided positive feedback.  It was noted that the inspection was a regularity requirement and part of the funding conditions.  It was considered to be a good quality review and could be used during an Ofsted inspection as evidence of effective careers information, advice and guidance.

Landex SAR Report

The Deputy Principal advised that the college had requested this review as part of its annual cycle.  Landex had spent a day with the Heads of Department reviewing their SAR’s and QIP’s and the Deputy Principal agreed with the recommendations.
It was noted that a real strength of the College was employer involvement.  This report had less status but was considered to be helpful as Landex was experienced in land based provision so was supportive.

Other Matters

It was noted that the Open University (OU) would be in the College that week for interrogation of the OU application, and members of the Committee were involved.

	

	6.
	KMC SELF-ASSESSMENT REPORT (SAR) AND QUALITY IMPROVEMENT PLAN (QIP)
The Chair advised that a lot of information and data had been presented to the Committee and a view had to formed from the information in front of members.
The Chair advised that two issues had impacted 2022/23:
1. The retention rate had been influenced by the set-up of curriculum two-year courses.  With a longer programme, students were more likely to withdraw, against a one-year course.  In 2022/23 most withdrawals in 2022/23 had been Level 3’s on a two-year programme.  Also, these students had been teacher assessed for their GCSE’s so were academically weaker.

2. The other issue was the specific qualifications that the College ran.  C&G programmes were challenged by low pass rates and with all land-based qualifications being under C&G a number of courses had challenging national pass rates, some of which had decreased further from the previous year.  It was noted that BTEC qualifications were assessed by performance over the entire course (both internal assessments and formal exams), but in C&G you would fail overall, even if all other elements were strong, if you failed the synoptic test even by 1 mark.  The College had to be mindful of achievement rates when measuring quality.
It was agreed that this year’s performance was disappointing with previous years being around 70%.  The proposal to improve the issues was:

· Converting to one-year courses for L3 two-year programmes
· Changing the awarding body to BTEC from C&G for the majority of the land-based courses from September 2024.
· Continuing with the relentless focus on improving the quality of teaching, learning and assessment and to further increase exam preparation effectiveness

The Deputy Principal advised that if 2022/23 was considered in isolation as set out in the SAR, the achievement rate for the new cohort undertaking a new curriculum increased by 10% to 80%; this was still with C&G, however a one-year programme.  Land-based benchmarking had highlighted that the top half of land-based colleges were with BTEC, and the bottom half with C&G, which showed there were advantages to changing for the learner.  The Deputy Principal confirmed that where learners would be enrolled on smaller 360 or 540 GLH course, that all of these study programmes would still be in excess of 580 hours to ensure there was no impact on funding.
It was noted that it was the College’s intention to also change awarding body for maths; from Functional Skills to GCSE’s.

The Committee questioned how this would affect T levels and the Deputy Principal advised that T levels were a Level 3 equivalent and although the awarding body was C&G, only the most academic would undertake a T Level and would be taught alongside other BTEC students depending on class sizes. Those with lower prior attainment would study BTEC qualifications equivalent to 2 A levels over two years. 
It was noted that there could be a risk to funding as if students dropped a level then the funding level was less. However, this would be prevented by ensuring that all study programmes would be in excess of 580 hours, regardless of the size of the main aim. 
After a full debate the Committee SUPPORTED the changes proposed.
The Chair suggested that there could be a further problem if the changes were made with no improvement, which would suggest that the quality of teaching and learning was an issue and questioned what assurance the Committee had.  The Deputy Principal advised that the changes were not being made in isolation, other actions would continue.  It was acknowledged that there were some courses under-performing as outlined in the SAR and QIP.  Formal intervention processes were in place and these would be monitored outside of the monthly review boards.  Specific individual action plans had been produced and the Deputy Principal agreed to share at the next meeting.
It was suggested that this issue should be framed better in the SAR and recognise the pockets of under achievement.  It was important that there was an improvement in teaching and learning for all learners.  The Committee questioned whether exit interviews were undertaken with students and the Deputy Principal advised that there was nothing formally.  For students under the age of 18 the parents were contacted electronically to ensure that a reason could be submitted to the ESFA.  The issues for 2022/23 had seen challenges around mental health issues; and financial issues.  The Deputy Principal was confident that the College provided strong support for students with issues.  The Quality Team was carrying out an in-depth review on each course line by line for each student to fully recognise the details of the under-performance.

Quality Improvement Plan
It was noted that the Assistant Principal, Curriculum and Quality, had been supporting the Deputy Principal well and the QIP was a live working document.  It would be reviewed at every quality review meeting which was every half term.  It was noted that the formal intervention process sat outside of the QIP.

The Committee considered that a lot of the previous actions had been carried forward in to this QIP, and were keen to see where improvements had been made.  The Deputy Principal advised that some did carry forward but there were many that had been  actioned including those from High Needs and Apprenticeships.  The Deputy Principal considered that despite a lot of progress being made the actions in the QIP were appropriate.  It was agreed that the key question was what impact had been made by the progress being made and the Committee did not consider that this had been articulated in the SAR.

It was agreed that the under-performing areas had to be monitored regularly.  The Committee asked how actions made a difference.  The Deputy Principal advised it was everything together and the themes from lesson observations would be monitored.  The QIP would be regularly reported back to the Committee so ensure that improvements and progress could be seen.
Gradings

The Committee questioned how it could be assured that the SMT did not have institutional loyalty when agreeing the gradings within the SAR.  The Principal emphasised that the process was rigorous and on day to day walks around the College you could sense the ethos of the College.  There were cross checks externally and the Deputy Principal was a qualified Ofsted Inspector himself, and there were sufficient actions in place.  It was agreed that the Corporation should resurrect the Link Governor scheme post Covid to ensure governors were visible.
It was noted that ‘Behaviours and Attitudes had been graded a ‘1’ in the draft SAR, and all other areas a ‘2’, and the Deputy Principal considered that the College was maintaining a ‘Good’ grade.  The Committee considered that the grading needed justifying if it was to be endorsed by the Committee and assurance was required, as there was a concern with the examination results.  The Deputy Principal suggested that back in 2022 the College had been graded ‘Good’ by Ofsted and he considered that progress had been made with the trajectory of quality going up, and this recent inspection was a key indicator with slightly improved data.  The Committee accepted the Grade ‘2’ but questioned what had significantly improved in ‘Behaviour and Attitudes’ since the inspection.  The Deputy Principal considered that there was no significant difference from 2022.

Having fully debated the SAR the Committee supported and recommended the SAR as a ‘Grade 2’ to the Corporation, however the Committee was seeking assurance on the under-performing areas and requested a review of the evidence.  The Committee recognised the thorough work that had been undertaken, but was not completely convinced on progress and would itself carry out learning walks to see what was happening on the ground.  The Deputy Principal was thanked for his hard work, with the assistance of the Assistant Principals, and the Committee considered that strengthening of the SAR would be of benefit, and would be supported by the Corporation.
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	7.
	FE CURRICULUM & QUALITY POSITION STATEMENT

The FE Curriculum and Quality Report was CONSIDERED and the following additional points noted during the discussion:
· Attendance continued to be monitored, although there were currently some issues with internal reporting with the sudden loss of the Director of MIS.  It noted that an interim appointment had been made to provide assurance.  The College was also missing the back office development but had agreed not to make any replacement at the current time due to the merger discussions.
· Appendix 1 showed the retention for all areas and demonstrated the impact of changes to the curriculum.

· Recruitment was positive , including new programmes.  It was noted that the biggest improvement was with turning around offers, these were being sent out much earlier.

· The last 3 Open Days had been extraordinary in terms of numbers and 42 applications had been received within 48 hours of the last Open Day.  The Committee asked why the SMT thought this was and the Deputy Principal suggested it was improved reputation; improved internal processes; and with Covid at an end the Marketing Team was accessing more schools.  The four year trend of improvement was noted.  It was also acknowledged that some students were now applying for full time courses, rather than the Apprenticeship route which had been withdrawn.
· The Committee asked what the conversion rate was from numbers attending open days through to an application.  The Deputy Principal advised that it was 55% based on prior years.  It was noted that Weymouth College was 75%, although General FE colleges did tend to have a higher conversion rate as it was deemed to be an alternative to 6th Form, but in the Dorchester area students had a loyalty to good schools.

· 14-16 school provision continued to develop, and the Deputy Principal confirmed that the schools were paying in a timely manner.
· Appendix 4 detailed a list of courses and qualifications, whose highlighted in green were new or amended.

	

	8.
	HE UPDATE
The HE Report was considered with the following additional points NOTED:

· The Open University would be visiting the College next week for validation of the College’s application.
· The College had been successful with a Higher Technical qualification bid which was linked to recruitment targets.

· It was noted that courses had not been marketed yet due to the Open University and the requirement for institutional approval.

	

	9.
	SAFEGUARDING UPDATE

The Safeguarding Report was considered and the following additional points NOTED:

· The Assistant Principal advised that there were no major key issues or changes compared to the previous year.
· There were still many students with many problems, so a lot of work.

· No referrals had been made under Prevent.  The Prevent guidance was due to be updated in December 2023, but there were no changes for FE.

· Robust Smoothwall processes were in place.

· The Committee asked if there were any benchmarks for student support and the Assistant Principal advised that there wasn’t any due to confidentiality and reflective of society.

· It was considered that sufficient resources and capacity were in place.

· The committee asked if there had been any issues with the current worldwide conflicts and the Assistant Principal advised that there had been one disciplinary case for anti-semitism due to a lack of understanding and staff had to be mindful of issues in the wider area.

	

	10.
	COMPLAINTS AND COMPLIMENTS

The Complaints and Compliments Report was NOTED, and the following points made:
· The committee questioned whether the transport issues had been resolved.  The Deputy Principal advised that the issues had been down to one company on two bus routes, so mainly the same students, with strong social media activity from parents.  It was suggested that ironically parents had too much information with the App, but it the safeguarding and reporting facilities had been transformational.

	

	11.
	RISK REGISTER
The Committee NOTED the following risks:
·  It was suggested that ‘Failure to effectively monitor under-performing areas’ was an additional risk and it was agreed to refer to RMG whether there was sufficient mitigation in place.  It was agreed that there was a generic risk in place but this was more specific.

	

	12.
	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

The following further business was NOTED:
· The Principal advised that he had recently met with the local rector regarding chaplaincy and there was good progress.


	

	13.
	2023/24 MEETINGS

The Following dates were NOTED:
· 15 January 2024

· 4 March 2024

· 10 June 2024


	

	
	The meeting closed at 16:50pm with no further business.

	


APPROVED……………………………
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